ALTERATION AND AMENDMENTS FOR BUDGET COUNCIL

1st March 2021

Please note that draft amendments were shared between the Groups on Friday. Since then and as a result of discussions, the Motion to be moved is proposed to be altered to accept amendments from the Groups in parts (*marked in purple*) and to have added minor additions (*marked in green*).

The procedure to be adopted at the meeting is proposed as an early item. In summary, this will be at Council as follows

- No other business than the Budget recommendations on the agenda is to be considered
- One debate:
 - motion and amendments formally moved and seconded
 - 15 mins per group leader;
 - 7 mins per seconder;
 - 3 mins per Member in debate; and
 - 5 mins for right of reply from movers of amendment and original motion
- Votes on moved amendments in ascending order of group size
 - in parts if Council agrees to a request, otherwise each Group's amendment as one; and
 - S.151 will need to give an opinion at end of the votes or, if necessary, at each stage
- Vote on substantive (or original) motion
- Vote on part of recommendation on setting of council tax as a separate roll call

All votes must be treated as a recorded vote.

LABOUR GROUP BUDGET ALTERATION 2021/22

Date of Budget Council: Monday 1st March 2021

Proposed by: Cllr Williamson Seconded by: Cllr Leech

The Motion proposed is set out as a recommendation of the Policy and Resources Committee of 17th February 2021 (Draft Minute 68-2020/21) 'Budget 2020/21 and Medium Term Financial Plan 2022/23 – 2025/26' but subject to an alteration

That is, that the Motion being proposed remains to adopt a revenue budget of £329.4m, but is altered to accept the amendments from other Groups, in parts, (marked in purple) and to make a minor addition (marked in green):

- (1) The following are deleted:
 - 1 Accepting items (1)2 of the Green Group's amendment and (1)5 of the Conservative Group's amendment,

Savings proposal № 30

"Charging for a range of new and existing Environmental:

Services" £144,000

2. Accepting item (1)6 of the Conservative Group's amendment and (2)2 in part of the Green Group's amendment,

Savings proposal № 36 £100,000

"Climate Emergency Budget Balance:

- (2) Accepting in part the item (2)1 of the Conservative Group's amendment,:
 - Savings proposal № 16
 "Suspension of individual Member Ward Budgets:
 £250,000" now reads:

"Mitigate ward member budget pause and allocate £1,000 per Member (£66,000) to support local voluntary organisations and initiatives:

£184,000"

(3) The following be inserted, after the list of budget savings proposals at B(2), to read:

"That further budget allocation be provided for the following:

1. Accepting the item (3)1 of the Conservative Group's amendment and item (2) of the Liberal Democrat Group's amendment

To enable development of the wider youth offer in Wirral:

£200,000

(3) The budget gap of £510,000 that would thereby be created is then met, retaining a balanced budget of £329.4m, by

Insertion of the following budget savings proposals:

1. Accepting the item (4)3 of the Conservative Group's amendment

"Remove the Brexit Reserve:

£100,000

Included within the earmarked reserves is a reserve of £100k for activities associated with Brexit. We recognise that the funding received for Brexit from Government was ring-fenced, however we believe that this reserve could be charged against salaries and activities undertaken during 2020/21 that have been charged against core council budgets and that therefore this would release £100k that can be made available for other purposes.

2. Accepting the item (3) of the Green Group's amendment "Filling Staff Vacancies

£240K

To support staff vacancies should be filled in a timely manner, to

reduce pressures on our existing staff.

To achieve this council assumes that vacancies are filled at the top of the pay scale which is rare. It is therefore deemed prudent to reduce this to half of the potential £480k.

3. Accepting in part the item (4)1 of the Conservative Group's amendment

"Zero Based Budgeting

£170k

In 2020/221 a saving was agreed at full Council of £600k from this exercise. The saving has not been achieved and is recommended to be removed in full, from the 2021/22 budget. We believe a small proportion of these savings can still be achieved.

- (4) A new paragraph (3)(g)(iii) is inserted, to read:
 - (iii) in implementing the proposals Council requests that the Europa Fun Pool re-opens, when its practicable and safe to so in line with government and public health guidance, during the School Summer holidays."

In stating this request, Council notes that:

- Unknown intelligence relating to the COVID situation and what that will look like on / post 21 June 2021 and the 'previous advice given by the Director of Public Health in that the fun pool would not be able to open under current restrictions'.
- There is currently no guidance on what a "safe" number of people would be.
- To open the Europa Fun Pool would require a recruitment exercise for additional staffing and supported lifeguard training which would be challenging to undertake between 22 June and the start of the summer holidays, given that the Lifeguard Training takes a minimum of 5 weeks.
- The following current guidance has been released in relation to events and large gatherings, which would need to be kept under review. The maximum Europa Fun Pool capacity could be considered as similar to a large wedding every 1.5 hours "DCMS and the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy have been working with representatives from industry and civil society to explore when and how events with larger crowd sizes, less social distancing or in settings where transmission is more likely (i.e. indoors), will be able to return safely. This includes sports events, music festivals and large weddings and conferences."
- That a reduction in numbers to what might be considered a safe level could be considered, given this is a much-used facility during the School Summer holidays."

GREEN GROUP BUDGET AMENDMENT 2021/22

Date of Budget Council: Monday 1st March 2021

Proposed by: Clir Cleary Seconded by: Clir Cooke

That the motion being proposed to adopt a Revenue Budget of £329.4m is amended, so as:

- (1) The following are deleted:
 - Savings proposal № 11
 "Royden Park Commercial Development Phase 1:

£80.000"

Proposals for a high-wire facility at Royden Park have not been scrutinised thoroughly or subjected to serious, informed, public consultation. Alternative sites have only had a cursory examination. A rigorous assessment needs to be undertaken of the likely impact on Royden Park should this project proceed. In addition, it is very unlikely that a proposal which is still at the design stage and has yet to achieve necessary permissions could deliver a significant surplus in the coming financial year.

2. Savings proposal № 30

"Charging for a range of new and existing Environmental: Services"

£144,000"

Proposed increase in charges for environmental services are socially damaging and environmentally regressive. Charging for services including ERIC, wheely bin repairs/replacements and school recycling collections would impact negatively on the amount of waste recycled and could result in additional cost pressures from higher landfill charges and increased fly-tipping

- (2) The following:
 - 1. Savings proposal № 1

"Reduce the subsidy to the Hive Youth Centre from £400k to £300k, (instead of £200k in 2021/22 only): £100,000, to read:

"Reduce the subsidy to the Hive Youth Centre from £400k to £315k (for 2021/22 only):

£85,000"

Savings proposal № 27
 "Savings from efficiencies at the Williamson Art Gallery: £90,000", to read

"Savings from efficiencies at the Williamson Art Gallery:

£75,000"

3. Savings proposal № 36 "Climate Emergency Budget Balance: £100,000", to read

"Climate Emergency Budget Balance:

£79,000"

(3) The budget gap of £275,000 that would thereby be created is then met, retaining a balanced budget of £329.4m by

Insertion of the following budget savings proposals:

1. "Filling Staff vacancies:

£240,000

Our people are our greatest asset and council is grateful for the immense efforts our staff have undertaken over the past year to support residents during an incredibly difficult period.

To support our staff in the year ahead Council agrees that vacancies should generally be filled on a timely basis. This will reduce pressures on existing staff and support employment in Wirral during a very difficult time for our local economy.

To achieve these aims Council assumes that vacancies filled will, on average, be at the mid-point on the relevant salary scale rather than the top of the relevant salary scale. Whilst this has the potential in an ideal year to generate £480,000 in savings it is prudent for a variety of reasons to assume that half of that potential can be achieved. Saving = £240,000.

2. "Changes to golf fees:

£35,000

Council notes the results of the public consultation on the budget and shares our residents' concern at the level of council subsidy for our public golf courses (currently £335,000 p.a.).

To reduce the level of council subsidy for public golf whilst further work is undertaken on its future provision in Wirral, this Council agrees that fees and charges for public golf are increased across the board by 5% for 2021/22.

Saving = £35,000

LIBERAL DEMOCRAT BUDGET AMENDMENT 2021/22

Date of Budget Council: Monday 1st March 2021
Date submitted: Tuesday 23 February 2021

Proposed by: Cllr Phil Gilchrist Seconded by: Cllr Chris Carubia

That the motion being proposed to adopt a Revenue Budget of £329.4m is amended so that:

(1) A budget savings proposal is inserted as:

"Budgeting at cost for newly recruited posts:

£100,000"

(2) The following be inserted, after the list of budget savings proposals at B(2), to read:

"That further budget allocation be provided for the following:

"1. Accepting the monies discussed as now being available for this item with the other Groups, increasing this amount:

"To enable development of the wider Youth Offer in Wirral:

£200,000

Council, in December 2015, was quite clear that the major project...'should not detract from the pattern of hubs established some years ago' and that Council is '...absolutely clear that this development will enhance the Borough's existing youth service and will not replace it'. Council therefore expects that the further funding allocated to the 'The Hive' as an organisation, along with the funding expected from businesses as suggested, will enable that organisation to honour the original arrangements from the year 2022 going forward.

In implementing the budget provision, Council asks that the Children, Young People and Education Committee:

- (i) takes up and progresses the Youth Offer;
- (ii) works to build a consensus on the range of services needed for young people, their wide distribution and staffing levels; and
- (iii) works with Officers to look at virement within appropriate budgets and every opportunity for external funding;

with the express purpose of securing a youth offer that meets the needs of young people throughout Wirral."

- (3) A new paragraph (3)(g)(ii) is inserted, moving the existing (ii) to become (iii), to read:
 - "(ii) That the Environment, Climate Emergency and Transport Committee, in developing and implementing proposals in line with the agreed Budget as authorised at (g)(i)(3) above, take into account that Council:
 - (1) has supported a new approach to 'Verges and Pollinators', which was a Motion (46-2019/20) passed, as amended, unanimously in July 2019;
 - (2) believes clear guidance is needed to define the most effective approach;
 - (3) notes that Oxton Fields, The Dips (New Brighton) and Carr Bridge Road (Woodchurch Road) were initially included in the budget option for 'maintenance cessation' by mistake which, as reported to Policy & Resources Committee, were areas subsequently transferred to budget option 'maintenance reduction'; and
 - (4) believes before any change in maintenance and grass cutting is introduced within any of the green space amenity areas listed in recent documents, there needs to be substantial consultation with local Ward Members and the community. This must ensure that any changes take account of the need for local recreation and play alongside appropriate environmentally sustainable bee and insect friendly rewilding and planting along with any potential for increased tree cover.
 - (5) A programme of work to reduce adverse public reaction is likely to secure this as a project with transformational and environmental benefits.
 Without appropriate planning and thorough consultation there is every possibility of delay in the arrangements making those savings from parks and verges less realistic.
 In the event of the program slipping members should be advised at the earliest opportunity so that any financial considerations can be suitably assessed
- (4) A new paragraph (3)(g)(iv) is inserted, to read:
 - "(iv) in implementing the proposals Council recognises that proposals for the future operation of the Williamson Art Gallery have been drawn up by officers and that consultation with staff is in progress.

As these have been developed with the aim of establishing a more flexible pattern of opening, along with new approaches to enhance the visitor offer (including adding to the resources now available online) these represent desirable changes.

Given that the revised opening times are intended to enable the use of the building by groups by appointment, along with the hire of the facilities and improved catering arrangements, it is reasonable to accept that the identified saving can be achieved with no overall diminution of service.

(5) A new paragraph (3)(g)(v) is inserted, to read:

"(v) in implementing the proposals Council notes the level of public interest in the range of facilities at the Europa Pool, as retained within this budget. Council welcomes the steps taken to date. In the light of the pandemic and associated Public Health advice the opening of Wirral's leisure facilities will depend on the availability of the buildings and staff to operate facilities in a Covid safe manner.

As the need for additional ventilation for this at Europa Pool was identified at the latter end of 2020 it is encouraging to note this is now being put in hand.

Nevertheless we now recognise that the time remaining for preparation and opening, along with financial constraints, make a target for opening difficult to achieve in the current circumstances.

Council believes that it is highly desirable for facilities such as these to be available to the general public at the earliest permissible date.

CONSERVATIVE GROUP BUDGET AMENDMENT 2021/22

Date of Budget Council: Monday 1st March 2021

Proposed by: Cllr Jeff Green
Seconded by: Cllr Lesley Rennie

We recommend Council accepts the Policy and Resources Committee Revenue Budget of £329.4 million, building on the Leader of the Councils Policy & Resources Committee proposal to Council, with the following improvements.

Council notes that in March 2020 the Council agreed a budget of £304.7 million for 2020/21 and that this amendment delivers a budget of £329.4 million for 2021/22 and does not alter the Policy & Resources Committee proposed Council Tax requirement.

That the motion being proposed to adopt a Revenue Budget of £329.4m is amended, so as:

- (1) The following Labour Party proposals for savings are deleted:
 - Savings proposal № 5
 "Reduction in grass cutting and maintenance of roadside

verges and all Parks and Open Spaces:

2. Savings proposal № 6.

"Amenity space and grass verge maintenance cessation: £100,000"

3. Savings proposal № 11

"Royden Park Commercial Development – Phase 1: £80,000"

4. Savings proposal № 27

"Savings from efficiencies at the Williamson Art Gallery: £90,000"

5. Savings proposal № 30

"Charging for a range of new and existing Environmental: £144,000"

Services"

6. Savings proposal № 36

"Climate Emergency Budget Balance: £100,000"

(2) The following:

 Savings proposal № 16
 "Suspension of individual Member Ward Budgets: £250,000" now reads:

"Mitigate ward member budget pause and allocate £3000 per Member (£198,000) to support local voluntary organisations and initiatives:

£52.000"

£250,000"

(3) The following be inserted, after the list of budget savings proposals at B(2), to read:

"That further budget allocation be provided for the following:

1. Additional Youth Service Provision at multiple sites around the Borough:

£200,000

2. Remove all the proposed increases in fees and charges associated with Cemeteries and Crematoria:

£230,000

3. Retain and, following public engagement, review grass cutting and maintenance of verges and amenity spaces. Review and, if necessary, restructure Team and processes:

£50,000

4. 'Planting for Pollinators' and community allotments (in consultation with public and ward councillors):

£100,000

5. Rebuilding Council reserves and balances:

£588,000

(4) The budget gap of £2,130,000 that would thereby be created is then met, retaining a balanced budget of £329.4m by

Insertion of the following budget savings proposals:

1. "Zero-based budgeting:

£300,000

In 2020/21 a saving was agreed at Full Council of £600k from Zero Based Budgeting exercise. This saving has not been achieved and is recommended to be removed in 2021/22. We believe that some of this saving is still achievable in 2021/22 and that the full pressure should not be removed. We recognise that officers are still working to support the pandemic and that there is less capacity, so we recommend that the exercise is phased. We think that half of this saving of £300k would be achievable in 2021/22.

"2. "Business Change Team (Non-staffing):

£500,000

The change programme has not yet been agreed, it is not yet known what this budget will be used for in 2021/22, so it cannot be verified whether this remaining value will be required. Therefore, we consider that an additional £500,000 can be made available for other purposes. This leaves a remaining annual non-staffing budget of £1.73m In developing and implementing change projects, these projects should be scoped out in advance and the full cost of development and implementation taken into account when the benefits are calculated, and then only the net benefits included within any future budgets.

All Change Projects must be fully costed and budgeted with any overspends reported to a joint Officer Member Panel with the request to access centrally held reserves. Business Change professionals and Change Managers to become an internally Traded Service to future projects and programmes.

3. "Remove the Brexit Reserve:

£100,000

Included within the earmarked reserves is a reserve of £100k for activities associated with Brexit. We recognise that the funding received for Brexit from Government was ring-fenced, however we believe that this reserve could be charged against salaries and activities undertaken during 2020/21 that have been charged against core council budgets and that therefore this would release £100k that can be made available for other purposes

4. "Fund increased 21/22 requirement for Cemeteries and Crematoria from Government Covid Grant:

£230,000

The 2021/22 fees and charges schedule includes details of increases of fees and charges in crematoria. Some of these charges are significant and we recognise that in response to the pandemic, the way cremations are conducted and attended has changed. We understand that costs have increased as a result of this different way of operation, but we feel that these costs can be charged against the Covid-19 Emergency Funding provided by the Government for 2021/22, rather than increasing the charges for the public to cover them.

5. "Bring forward new Council Model:

£1,000,000

In 2020/21 a saving was agreed at Full Council of £5 million for the new Council Model. This saving has not been achieved and is recommended to be removed in 2021/22. We believe that some of this saving is still achievable in 2021/22 and that the full pressure should not be removed. We recognise that officers are still working to support the pandemic and that there is less capacity, so we recommend that £1 million is removed from this pressure and that Officers be authorised to utilise the EVR Reserve and / or any vacancies no longer required to support this initiative, if required."

- (5) A new paragraph at (3) is inserted, to read:
 - "h) Recommends to Policy and Resources Committee and Policy and Services Committees, to support the delivery of the 2021/22 budget and formulation of the 2022/23 budget, that:
 - (i) Carbon Net Zero Impact is introduced as a new criteria for awarding future contracts

The Committees note that in the current mechanism for awarding

contracts includes criteria for quality, price and social value, no account is taken for a carbon net zero impact. As the Council declared a Climate Emergency in July 2019, Council believes that any contracts the Council awards from 2021/22 need to be assessed for their carbon net zero impact to contribute to the Council's Climate Emergency declaration and therefore recommends that officers are tasked with bringing forward proposals for amending the requirements for contracts so that the carbon net zero impact is included as part of the criteria for award.

(ii) A Joint Member Officer Business Change Panel is established

To establish a joint officer/member panel to monitor the performance of major change projects/programmes and to consider any overspends (over agreed contingency levels set out in business case) to change projects.

(iii) A 2022/2023 Budget Preparation Panel is established

To establish a Panel (working group) immediately following agreement of the 2021/22 Budget by Council, to commence detailed work in preparation for the 2022/23 budget cycle. The membership of the Panel to be agreed by Group Leaders."